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Victoria a step ahead when ...



NZUSA Studies Student Needs






The Annual Conference of the N.Z. University Students' Association held in Christchurch during the Easter Tournament saw Victoria (represented by Chris Pottinger, Pip Piper and Barbara Holm, with Con Bollinger and Jeanette Murray as observers), alone plugging a consistent line for the real needs of students. But by dint of sporadic support from other colleges, she managed to revive in NZUSA a liberal policy on bursaries, scholarships, Congress, hostels, academic freedom and relations with the International Union of Students—although Congress remits regarding WEDY, the Peace Manifesto, and free expression in student papers were dealt with rather summarily.


Under the eminently fair chairmanship of beefy President Bruce Miller, flanked by Treasurer Kevin O'Brien and Secretary Pauline Michael, Conference opened Friday morning. First issue to crop out of the minutes was whether the Drinking Horn should be abolished from tournament. It was resolved that it should remain if unofficial, orderly and with minimum publicity. Auckland President, thick, sardonic Michael Brittain, informed that Student Labour Federation organ "Student Vanguard" had accused NZUSA of not making public adequate reasons for disaffiliating from the I.U.S. AUCSA had demanded an apology, but 
Lincoln delegates led conference in vindicating SLF attitude.


College reports indicated that Vic was most active in maintaining connections with overseas organisations. She was also congratulated on completing the Building Fund. Canterbury's Health Scheme aroused much interest—
compulsory X-ray of students by the Chest Clinic—and VUC suggested it might be made the basis of a national system, but AUC was truculently "not interested." Massey had been agitating for student representation on the College Council, and, with Price Control Division's help, against extortionate hostel rates.


VUC's vague suggestion that NZUSA hold a comprehensive Arts Festival embracing drama, debating and music was referred back for more concrete proposals. No truck was held with the idea of blues awards for drama or debating.


Massey was very vocal for its right to challenge VUC teams in all sports (including un-co-operative cricketeers and shooters) to give them a chance of representation at tournament as part of Vic teams.







Congress Ho!


Congress proved a hornet's nest. Canterbury and Otago won their way that it be held mid-February if possible. AUC announced that they were only going to pay £5 to the outfit this year as so few Aucklanders went. This evoked a violent attack from Victoria's Pottinger. Mills, tall big-jawed CUC President, said it was "Only human decency" for AUC Exec to give a lead among students in supporting Congress!


It was decided to publish as many Congress 1950 addresses as possible. General agreement met the suggestion to stick to Curious Cove and a population of 140, and that sessions be run according to NZUSA standing orders. President Miller: "
After all, should the Steering Committee run the show?" Mills criticised "tubthumping" at open forum sessions, and when fair, plump-faced Kelly of OU, next Congress Convenor, moved that 
Congress should discuss student as well as purely intlectual problems, Auc's Brittain complained about "wasting our time with the troubles of the world."


VUC's remit that liquor be openly tolerated at Congress under supervision, met with howls of rage. Pottinger: "Everything to do with drink in this country is surreptitious. . . . We had to smuggle it in over the hills by night. . ." Barbara Holm: "It was officially banned but not actively prohibited. . . This is an attempt to straighten out a contradictory situation." Others agreed the present set-up safeguarded the Committee's responsibility.







Economics and Freedom


Congress remit in favour of continued campaigning for increased 
bursaries was referred to NZSLF, original proponents of the Bursary Scheme approved by NZUSA in 1948, for concrete proposals to hand to the Minister. Otago dissented. Sallow President McCoy: "Bursaries are quite adequate already!" Other colleges showed considerable enthusiasm. Lincoln added a demand for increases in Junior and Senior Scholarships.


"That NZUSA collect and collate from all Colleges information concerning student hostels, and to negotiate with the Minister of Education for securing adequate hostel facilities in all University centres," had only AUC's disapproval. VUC undertook to draw up a questionnaire and lead the campaign.


Another Congress resolution, that supporting "free speech in student papers" (shades of Prof. Board v. Salient) was loudly supported by VUC and CUC. Said Mills, 
"We aren't going to be treated like a lot of school kids!" Solidly conservative Roderick Smith, AUC: "We happen to believe in good taste and good manners." We could see their halo. The motion was lost.



The Peace Manifesto likewise received Victorian and Canterburian support only. 
WFDY affiliation was upheld by VUC alone, and an ignorant attack on the organisation was angrily rebuffed by Holm.



The reply to Sir David Smith's delirium about "heretics" in the University was left in VUC's arms alone. But OU seconded a positive resolution "that NZUSA declares its 
opposition to any proposal to exclude anyone from a University appointment on the grounds of his political conviction." Smith (again!) saw it as a dilemma: "To give these people (presumably the Communists) freedom to dominate us, or to exclude them from freedom in order to safeguard our own freedom." Ireland (CUC—long, lank): "If a lecturer propagandises in the lecture-room, he is undesirable whether red or blue." Kelly (OU): 
"If our way of life is to stand the test, then Communists most be given freedom so that both can run the gauntlet of open discussion." O'Brien: "That is the basis of a University!"


Miller favoured the setting up of a sub-committee to assure the defence of acadamic freedom. With O'Brien, he agreed that 
the question would increasingly become an issue affecting the New Zealand University. But it was referred back to Colleges for discussion.







Hands Across the Sea


O'Brien then delivered a report on the Exec's negotiations with Senate and Government for safeguarding student interests under the Conscription Act. 
Students, as a result, will obtain indefinite postponement of training on application. Thanks to Kevin for valuable work.


OU's McCoy reported on the Australian Union of Students' Conference in January. Australian students were anxious to rejoin IUS and not to split the world student movement. 
He recommended NZUSA to cement relations with IUS and its affiliates on a friendly rank-and-file level. Aussie vacation exchange scheme was commended, and the Debating Tour caused some harsh words.



The International Union of Students gave birth to some sad demonstrations. VUC criticised the sending of delegates to splinter conferences at Leiden and London when no one was sent to IUS Council meeting in Sofia. We also moved 
that NZUSA send to the next IUS meeting a delegate who was returning to the country and could report adequately. This was not assented to. CUC at first opposed sending anyone. Mills: "It's like sending delegates year after year to the Congo to see if the negroes are still black." Finally Bruce Miller was appointed.


McCoy brought up the question of the IUS drama and music troupe who are to visit Australia. "Let's get to know these people." NZUSA agreed to invite them over to New Zealand. McCoy also mentioned 
Ken Tolburst, formerly Australasian rep on IUS Exec. It was agreed to ask IUS to send him on a N.Z. tour to discuss IUS with NZ. students.


The President undertook that NZUSA was not going ahead with any plans to form an international organisation outside IUS. 
"We will co-operate with IUS if it is at all possible."


Only concrete step arising from an ISS delegation to the Conference was the sending of a NZUSA delegate to ISS conference in Calcutta. Many delegates were critical of the work and attitude of ISS, but agreed to co-operate with it where possible.







On the Ball


Sports Sub-committee recommended further steps to persuade Rugby authorities to hand over the sword to Winter Tournament. Hard things were said about VUC's charging of the Haka Party's beer to the general account after last Easter Tournament.


Altogether a very many-sided conference. In the main, a vast improvement on the shambles held at 
[
unclear: Anzac] weekend last year. 
We hope NZUSA will continue to look after the interests of students, and not try to settle things on the abstract level as heretofore. That probably depends on Victoria continuing to give a strong lead.
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Congress proved a hornet's nest. Canterbury and Otago won their way that it be held mid-February if possible. AUC announced that they were only going to pay £5 to the outfit this year as so few Aucklanders went. This evoked a violent attack from Victoria's Pottinger. Mills, tall big-jawed CUC President, said it was "Only human decency" for AUC Exec to give a lead among students in supporting Congress!
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Congress remit in favour of continued campaigning for increased 
bursaries was referred to NZSLF, original proponents of the Bursary Scheme approved by NZUSA in 1948, for concrete proposals to hand to the Minister. Otago dissented. Sallow President McCoy: "Bursaries are quite adequate already!" Other colleges showed considerable enthusiasm. Lincoln added a demand for increases in Junior and Senior Scholarships.


"That NZUSA collect and collate from all Colleges information concerning student hostels, and to negotiate with the Minister of Education for securing adequate hostel facilities in all University centres," had only AUC's disapproval. VUC undertook to draw up a questionnaire and lead the campaign.


Another Congress resolution, that supporting "free speech in student papers" (shades of Prof. Board v. Salient) was loudly supported by VUC and CUC. Said Mills, 
"We aren't going to be treated like a lot of school kids!" Solidly conservative Roderick Smith, AUC: "We happen to believe in good taste and good manners." We could see their halo. The motion was lost.



The Peace Manifesto likewise received Victorian and Canterburian support only. 
WFDY affiliation was upheld by VUC alone, and an ignorant attack on the organisation was angrily rebuffed by Holm.



The reply to Sir David Smith's delirium about "heretics" in the University was left in VUC's arms alone. But OU seconded a positive resolution "that NZUSA declares its 
opposition to any proposal to exclude anyone from a University appointment on the grounds of his political conviction." Smith (again!) saw it as a dilemma: "To give these people (presumably the Communists) freedom to dominate us, or to exclude them from freedom in order to safeguard our own freedom." Ireland (CUC—long, lank): "If a lecturer propagandises in the lecture-room, he is undesirable whether red or blue." Kelly (OU): 
"If our way of life is to stand the test, then Communists most be given freedom so that both can run the gauntlet of open discussion." O'Brien: "That is the basis of a University!"


Miller favoured the setting up of a sub-committee to assure the defence of acadamic freedom. With O'Brien, he agreed that 
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Hands Across the Sea


O'Brien then delivered a report on the Exec's negotiations with Senate and Government for safeguarding student interests under the Conscription Act. 
Students, as a result, will obtain indefinite postponement of training on application. Thanks to Kevin for valuable work.


OU's McCoy reported on the Australian Union of Students' Conference in January. Australian students were anxious to rejoin IUS and not to split the world student movement. 
He recommended NZUSA to cement relations with IUS and its affiliates on a friendly rank-and-file level. Aussie vacation exchange scheme was commended, and the Debating Tour caused some harsh words.



The International Union of Students gave birth to some sad demonstrations. VUC criticised the sending of delegates to splinter conferences at Leiden and London when no one was sent to IUS Council meeting in Sofia. We also moved 
that NZUSA send to the next IUS meeting a delegate who was returning to the country and could report adequately. This was not assented to. CUC at first opposed sending anyone. Mills: "It's like sending delegates year after year to the Congo to see if the negroes are still black." Finally Bruce Miller was appointed.


McCoy brought up the question of the IUS drama and music troupe who are to visit Australia. "Let's get to know these people." NZUSA agreed to invite them over to New Zealand. McCoy also mentioned 
Ken Tolburst, formerly Australasian rep on IUS Exec. It was agreed to ask IUS to send him on a N.Z. tour to discuss IUS with NZ. students.


The President undertook that NZUSA was not going ahead with any plans to form an international organisation outside IUS. 
"We will co-operate with IUS if it is at all possible."


Only concrete step arising from an ISS delegation to the Conference was the sending of a NZUSA delegate to ISS conference in Calcutta. Many delegates were critical of the work and attitude of ISS, but agreed to co-operate with it where possible.
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Sports Sub-committee recommended further steps to persuade Rugby authorities to hand over the sword to Winter Tournament. Hard things were said about VUC's charging of the Haka Party's beer to the general account after last Easter Tournament.


Altogether a very many-sided conference. In the main, a vast improvement on the shambles held at 
[
unclear: Anzac] weekend last year. 
We hope NZUSA will continue to look after the interests of students, and not try to settle things on the abstract level as heretofore. That probably depends on Victoria continuing to give a strong lead.
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Bursaries, text-books, world academic freedom, and international youth and student organisations were on the agenda of the N.Z. Student Labour Federation when it met in Csristchurch on Easter Day. Representatives of AUC Labour Club and VUC and CUC Socialist Clubs were present


Action for the coming year will revolve around further research into an improved Bursary Scheme with the co-operation of NZUSA, the setting up of Peace Committees in each College to 
"strengthen activity and propaganda for world peaces," investigation of the price and availability of text-books with a view to making recommendations to NZUSA, support of trade union demands for a general wage increase, and opposition to abolition of controls on prices and rentals. A big programme, but the clubs are confident that they can handle it.


Strongly-worded protests were carried at the cutting of medical an dental bursaries, which was seen as a threat to the whole education system of equal opoprtunity. SLF also protested at 
Sir David Smith's heresy-hunt suggestions, and declared its opposition to any proposal to exclude or remove anyone from a University appointment on the ground of his political or religious conviction.


World peace and co-operation occupied a large part of the conference's time. All clubs, under the coordination of the National Executive—this year moved from Auckland to Wellington—will work with other groups in their colleges and localities to rally ever larger numbers of students and working people behind the cause of peace. The urgency of this question is underlined by Mr. Doidge's reference to "the distinct probability" of war on Friday, April 14. SLF will work in close contact with the National Peace Movement.


In the same direction, the Federation is going to affiliate to the 
World Congress for Partisans for Peace, and separately to the 
WFDY to which it has formerly been connected only through its affiliation to the Australasian Student Labour Federation.


The conference closed with the singing of "Kevin Barry."
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Photographic Club



The
 AGM was held on 18th April when the following officers were elected:—.


	
President, Prof. L A. Gordon;

	
Chairman, J. D. Butler;

	
Secretary Treasurer, P. C. Alve.

	
Committee, Miss C. W. Harvie.

	
Messrs. H. C. A. Somerset, J. E.

	
A. Reece, J. W. Mewitt.






The programme for the year was discussed and it is hoped to be able to include most of the features desired.


So watch the board. At the conclusion of business, an interesting screening of colour films, kindly loaned by the Canadian High Commissioner were shown. See elsewhere in this issue of Salient for details of the 1950 "Spike" competition. Good prizes are offered.
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Tolerance in the University




A Considerable howl was raised in the Press letter columns—and an even greater one in the leader columns—when a motion at Congress commented on the Chancellor's remarks about "communism in the university" as the headlines had it.



The main tenor of the Press comments—we think of one leader in particular—was that this view was (a) Idealistic, because we shouldn't be allowed to have communists holding teaching posts for practical reasons, whatever merit "freedom of expression" might have and (b) just the silly opinion of a group of irresponsibles who knew no better. Freedom of speech, we were informed, was an outdated and 19th century liberal idea which had no relation to the political necessities of the present day. The authors of the motion were therefore either communists or impratical idealists who ought to go to Russia and see whether the situation there pleased them. Allow free speech to those who planned to overthrow civilisation!!! The righteous indignation of "every right-thinking citizen" was aroused. There was sinister talk of cutting bursaries to university students who could express such silly and outrageous and wicked and subversive ideas. Freedom of speech (even if our main criticism of the Russian system was for its lack of such freedom) could never be allowed to seep into the universities. Why, the young might be led astray by these people whose ideas are heretical! Of course, it was all in a line with what one expected of the irresponsible university student, who just didn't have an appreciation of the hard cold facts of political needs.



Some two months later, a gathering of British scientists (the Association of Atomic Scientists) is quoted as having decided that "the effect of the development of science and the advancement of knowledge" of the purge being implemented would be "disastrous." "Men of proven ability and distinction" they said "are being replaced by others of lesser attainments who have the recommendation of political conformity."



This is very much what was said by the authors of the motion: that the place of a university in the community was, among other aims, to seek knowledge disinterestedly. And this cannot be done when any viewpoint is a priori beyond discussion, nor when men are chosen for "political conformity" rather than ability.



And the gathering of British atomic scientists? Were they, too, all communists and idealists and impractical dreamers who don't know the hard facts of political necessity? Are they, too, all irresponsibles who will know better when they grow up? Should they all be sent to Russia to observe the lack of freedom which is "the aftermath of applied communism"—and perhaps to prepare them for its introduction into our society? Should their livilihood be cut off because the nation cannot bear to support or encourage anyone whose ideas are "heretical"?



It is blatantly a concotion of fanatical and hysterical nonsense. The British scientists, like the students here, are concerned with the growing intolerance in our society. They would, if it weren't so sobering, be cynically amused at the sight of our society proceeding to introduce just that intolerance which it attributes to its "heretics." In ordinary life it is alarming enough to view the spectacle of society suppressing every liberal viewpoint because it is heretical, but in a university, the effects would be disastrous.



—D.G.



(We have just been informed that there will be a debate on this subject on Friday night—April 21.)










Victoria University of Wellington Library




Salient. An Organ of Student Opinion at Victoria College, Wellington, N.Z. Vol. 13, No. 7. April 20th, 1950

Salient Staff 1950





Salient Staff 1950




Editor: Denny Garrett.




Assistant Editors: Conrad Bollinger, Ken Bryan.




Arts Editor: Ephra Garrett.




Assistant: Tilly Dewar.




Sports Editor: Nick Jennings.




Assistant: Jim Milburn.




Reporters: Pip Piper, Jeanette Murray, Doug Foy, George Goddard, Frank Gawn, Hector McNeil, Jack Gibson, Ian Free.




Distribution: Barbara Fougere.




Exchange: Pip Piper.




Correspondence: Tilly Dewar.










Victoria University of Wellington Library




Salient. An Organ of Student Opinion at Victoria College, Wellington, N.Z. Vol. 13, No. 7. April 20th, 1950

No Man's Land





No Man's Land




Modified applause




Sir,




I have been a part time student at two other colleges in N.Z. and it may be interesting to record the first impressions of a stranger to Wellington and to Victoria.


Perhaps because the general body of students are not fresh from secondary school, there is a noticeable difference in attitude to lectures and lecturers. It is unusual but a good sign to hear discussion from the floor of the hall in a stage 1 lecture. I think that there more use is made, too, of the lecturers as tutors. They seem to be always accessible, and very easily approached and questioned.


"Salient" as "an organ of student opinion" seems to prove that all types of controversies, both national and international are being discussed in the college. The columns of the paper seem to be open to both parties and their comments or criticisms; how well it accepts similar criticisms of its editorial policy I don't know.


I have spent more time here between lectures than I have at other colleges—yet I have seen less people here who were just enjoying leisure for discussion or "sociableness." Perhaps when these new buildings eventuate it will be different. May I here support those who plead for a large and friendly Caf? It is a safety valve for students' theories, politics and general high-spirits. Most of all for comradeship.


But the most striking thing at VUC is its close connection with the city and community life as a whole. Perhaps because of the large percentage of part-timers, city events must affect varsity life more closely. But I feel that it is more deliberate than this. Victoria has made a point of keeping in contact with all aspects of city life, which affect citizens as much as students. These are fearlessly discussed within the college. I cannot tell how far the college has made the university part of the community, yet.


While this attribute of "awareness" is a praiseworthy one, I think that you have forfeited what I can only call University atmosphere. Admittedly a university can become an isolated community, interested only in intellectual theorising. But below that certain "smugness" there should be an atmosphere of leisure, a tradition that 12,000 miles and a colonial attitude cannot obliterate entirely.


I feel that in its attempt to be practical and up to date, VUC has lost something which sets a university apart from any other centre of learning. If VUC could achieve a balance between tradition and progress then it would be a unique university in NZ and would lend a service to the community and to this country.





—Margaret Morton.






(This letter exceeds 250 words. Presumably the writer had not noted the restriction. We have allowed it because we did not wish to allow the praise but cut out the blame. If the comment "how well it accepts a similar criticism of its own editorial policy" is a criticism of our editorial policy, then we accept it as such.—
Ed.).







Contra Partia . . .




Sir,




Your leader in the 23rd's issue. Successful world government would mean the ear-marking of the word for the historian's leisured disposal and perhaps the birth of a neolithic age in world morals.


But when will the global government be born. We must be frank, realistic, about this. Idealism is only one answer; the insurmountable barrier is what the average man is thinking in Mexico, Germany, Liberia. We wouldn't like it in this country if they made the English of a bilingual New Zealand the companion to Afrikaans nor if we had to give our employers the deified respect that still lingers in England. How would San Francisco react if the phlegmaticism of our welfare state were suddenly enforced—ideal living standards carried to absurdity by excessive legislation; or instead of healthy high-pressure competitiveness, there existed an apathy for politeness and fast service owing to the fear of servility.


This is admittedly rather far fetched. A world government would make certain allowance for different modes of living and a nation's geographical adaptation etc. Despite this however, people would still be apprehensive of losing cherished national customs. The world is still a mass of planets separated by many light years, and the saturated nationalism of some inhabitants practically immovable. No global constitution has any possibility of being effected under these conditions and none will until people realise the futility of highly respected patriotism.



—Non-Partisan.
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Sir,




I have been a part time student at two other colleges in N.Z. and it may be interesting to record the first impressions of a stranger to Wellington and to Victoria.


Perhaps because the general body of students are not fresh from secondary school, there is a noticeable difference in attitude to lectures and lecturers. It is unusual but a good sign to hear discussion from the floor of the hall in a stage 1 lecture. I think that there more use is made, too, of the lecturers as tutors. They seem to be always accessible, and very easily approached and questioned.


"Salient" as "an organ of student opinion" seems to prove that all types of controversies, both national and international are being discussed in the college. The columns of the paper seem to be open to both parties and their comments or criticisms; how well it accepts similar criticisms of its editorial policy I don't know.


I have spent more time here between lectures than I have at other colleges—yet I have seen less people here who were just enjoying leisure for discussion or "sociableness." Perhaps when these new buildings eventuate it will be different. May I here support those who plead for a large and friendly Caf? It is a safety valve for students' theories, politics and general high-spirits. Most of all for comradeship.


But the most striking thing at VUC is its close connection with the city and community life as a whole. Perhaps because of the large percentage of part-timers, city events must affect varsity life more closely. But I feel that it is more deliberate than this. Victoria has made a point of keeping in contact with all aspects of city life, which affect citizens as much as students. These are fearlessly discussed within the college. I cannot tell how far the college has made the university part of the community, yet.


While this attribute of "awareness" is a praiseworthy one, I think that you have forfeited what I can only call University atmosphere. Admittedly a university can become an isolated community, interested only in intellectual theorising. But below that certain "smugness" there should be an atmosphere of leisure, a tradition that 12,000 miles and a colonial attitude cannot obliterate entirely.


I feel that in its attempt to be practical and up to date, VUC has lost something which sets a university apart from any other centre of learning. If VUC could achieve a balance between tradition and progress then it would be a unique university in NZ and would lend a service to the community and to this country.





—Margaret Morton.






(This letter exceeds 250 words. Presumably the writer had not noted the restriction. We have allowed it because we did not wish to allow the praise but cut out the blame. If the comment "how well it accepts a similar criticism of its own editorial policy" is a criticism of our editorial policy, then we accept it as such.—
Ed.).
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We sighed with relief when we heard that the Wooden Spoon wasn't going away from us after all. In spite of obvious lacks in the coaching and training departments, some people had the silly idea that we might lose it this year: this worried us too, because though we were curious we couldn't see how we could, unless someone had been training behind our backs. But we can rest assured now.



No one has yet suggested that we lose because our reps are "just sent to Tournament for experience." We wouldn't believe it anyhow: the reason for the loss is as usual sheer apathy—worse, complacent apathy.



One question—are the consistent and enthusiastic members sent away even if they're not record breakers? They should be. Too many bright boys rest on their laurels and skim into teams for Tournament just the same. Maybe selectors could give this more thought next time. It can't harm us—whatever we were born with, we're due to die with a Wooden Spoon in our mouths.



—J.N.J.
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Once more into the Breach, Dear Friends, or Close the Wall up with our Wooden Spoon




We have shown again the creme de la creme of Victoria's athletic strength is really only whey in the Tournament jug. We were certain that we would not win the wooden spoon this year, some of use went so far as to believe that Victoria would emerge triumphant. But we brought the Wooden Spoon back.


Had our winners been better supported by the second strings in our team, we would have had a chance of winning the Athletic Shield. Victoria won six men's titles with only Otago doing as well. But we lacked those vital second placings that the other colleges had; the second placings that enabled Canterbury to tie with OU for the Shield.


Our six titles were won by three men—Batten (100, 220, 440yds.), 
Turnbull (one and three miles), and 
Lissienko (discus). This only follows precedence established in the days of the early "Victorian Wooden Spoon period"—we always manage to produce a few "stars" but our overall strength (?) is our weakness.



Dave Batten performed very well although his times were not the best he has done; this was due perhaps to windy conditions, a rather dead track and a very strenuous season which has left him a little stale. Dave has been a very good club member and it is unfortunate that he will not be eligible for Tournament next year. His running is very attractive to watch—he has the knack of appearing to move effortlessly even when he is flat out.



P. Turnbull, who has completed his course at Massey, will also not be running for us at Tournament next year. He ran well to win the mile and three mile events. More will be heard of him in athletics in future. He is the best distance runner we have had since Clem Hawke—he broke Hawke's record at the interfaculty sports. His times at Tournament were 4mins. 28.8secs. for the mile, and for the three miles.



Ikar Lisslenko was severely handicapped by having the flu and surprised himself by winning the discus throw with 125ft. 9 5-8in. Owing to an operation in October he could not attain good form this season, but he should do well next year. He was unfortunate in not getting a blue, as his performance merited one.


In the women's events, we had 
Helen Burr winning the high jump with 4ft 10in.—1/34in. short of her NZU record. Helen was unlucky not to have been included in the Empire Games team, as her jumping has been consistently good throughout the early part of the season. It appears that the Games selectors made a slip somewhere. Right now, she's had enough of athletics for one year.



Barbara Hill came second in the 75 yards' sprint to N. Gourley, of Otago. Barbara is not running as well as last year; it seems that this is one of those off-form seasons for her.



Iuen Hyslop did not perform as well as he usually does. He will do better next year, as this is his first year as a senior.



John McLevie will improve. He has only started seriously at the 440 yards hurdles this year.



Gerry Barnard and 
Fred Marshall could not go to Christchurch. They probably would have addeel to our meagre total of points had they been able to go.


In all fairness to the club, it must be said that the officials and active members have, as usual, been doing a lot of hard work to whip up enthusiasm. Gerry Fox, Dave Tossman, Stan Eade, and Trevor Levy have been towers of strength in this respect for many years.


If all the athletes who attend VUC would run for us instead of outside clubs, as quite a number do, we would have a side capable of winning the athletic shield.


Athletics is a serious sport. It requires more training and time than just mere "recreation." But it offers more in exchange—fitness, self-discipline, travelling, and a good social side. Let's gird for the battle. And remember the motto—
Nihil Bastardio Carborundum. Don't let them do it to you.






Row, Row, Row Your Boat




In rowing we have one of the few occasions when Victoria did not suceeed in carrying off undisputed the usual useful kitchen implement. The Rowing Club can be congratulated on an excellent effort.


The closest race of the morning was the Eights, Auckland putting on a fine though unsuccessful spurt just before the winning-post. In the Fours the placings were more obvious from the start, the two Canterbury teams being well in the lead from the momenta the boats came into sight. Victoria's second place—one of the two Canta teams not being eligible for points—was not closely disputed either, but AUC and OU had a close fight for third. The Double Sculls was a relatively easy victory for VUC.


Our Double Sculls team consisted of Wilf Taylor and Wyndham Heald. Dave Horsley (Eights) and 
Wilf Taylor (Eights and Double Sculls) succeded in gaining blues. Our reporter understands that one member of the team is in the running for a swimming blue on the basis of a splendid exhibition of swimming under extremely unfavourable conditions.


The Rowing Club is especially deserving of our congratulations since its total membership is 17—a number reflecting little credit on the other members of our student body.






"Tennis Balls, My Liege!"




The only title gained by Victoria was the ladies' singles won by 
Ann Walker. Ann breezed through the first two rounds, but met stiff opposition from Jennifer Dudding early in the final. Down 1-3 in the first set, Ann set to work to win 10 games in succession, but seemed to relax before she clinched the match at 6-3. With perfect driving on both wings and forceful serves, Ann completely outplayed her hardhitting opponent; the only blemish in Ann's game was her frequent lapses at the net where she missed a few "sitters," but from the baseline her game was flawless.


After an easy win in the first round singles, 
Bill Pritchard rem into trouble against Eric White of CUC. who snatched the first set to the tune of 60. Bill tightened up his game in the next set and, with careful placements, won a closely contested set 6-4. In the third set the going was even in the early stages but White was too severe and ran out out the winner 6-3. Bill's was a great effort, and he was roundly applauded for his gameness.


Next day, in the final, White was soundly thrashed by the maestro, Robson, 6-3, 6-1. 
Johnny Hutton (Massey) put up a game struggle against Robson in the other semifinal, but had to bow to the might and craft of the ex-N.Z. champion, 2-6, 4-6.


In the combined doubles, 
Bill Pritchard and 
Ann Walker beat the CUC second pair 7-5, 7-5, but eliminated the Otago pair Otway and Cecily Neave 6-3, 6-0. Bill and Ann played extremely well in this game, but failed to reproduce this form against White and Nola Vile who won 6-2, 7-5. Too many mistakes and failure to be decisive at the net probably cost our pair the title.


The men's doubles was won by Robson and Otway (OU) who beat 
Edey and 
Hutton (Massey) in the semi-final 6-4, 6-3. Hutton played a splendid game handling Robson's kick serve well. He was ably supported by Edey, but Robson was just too good for them. The second VUC pair, 
Reddy and 
Murray, went down to Adam and Armstrong (CUC) 3-6, 1-6. 
Bice and 
Janet Young appeared to be in fine form against Misses Bird and Sparrow (CUC) but lost the first set 4-6; the next 0-6, mainly through their reluctance to approach the net. 
Juliet Burrell and 
Nancy Hodder were beaten by L. Holland and N. Vile (CUC), who were Hogged in the semi-final by OU's Neave and Dudding (6-0, 6-1) who won the title for the loss of only four games.



Janet Young conceded a hardfought first set to Angela Wilson (AUC) 8-10 but lost the next 1-6. Janet's ground strokes are good but she will have to acquire some volleys and a smash to improve. White and Vile (CUC) proved too strong for 
Redely and 
B. Young who were continually scratching for points.
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Club practices have already begun and anyone who wishes to play this year is advised to get in touch with one of the committee via the Women's Common Room letter rack as 
[
unclear: roon] as possible.


A vote of thanks was passed warmly appreciating the good work put in by last year's Club Captain. Miss Young.


The members of the committee as elected are:—


	
Club Captain—Miss Pat Barr.

	
Secretary—Miss Janet Young.

	
Assistant Secretary and Treasurer—Miss Jane Florence.

	
Committee—Misses B. Young, Jean Mickelvie, Jo Francis, Lois Holland.

	
Coaches—Mr. Fleet, Miss Pat Ralph, Miss Hillary Spencer.
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Extrav will be on from 13th—18th May i.e. from Saturday to Thursday. General Booking will open at the D.I.C. on Tuesday, 9th May. Prices are 7/6 and 4/- (plus booking fee). Gallery tickets will be sold on the evening of each performance at 2/6 each. Members of the Association will be entitled to preferential booking on Monday, 8th May for one performance only, that of the following Monday, 15th May. Students interested in this preferential system should call at the Exec Room some time after the 1st May and get a letter certifying their membership of the Association from Miss Cooper which letter, when presented to the Booking Office on Monday 8th, will entitle them to book as many seats as they want for the following Monday night's performance. There will not be any student concession. All the above decisions have been approved by the Extrav Controllers' Committee.



I would also like to remind students that no one is permitted to go backstage before or during the show either from the stage door entrances or from the theatre itself. The Cbmmittee has approved the employing of an extra door-keeper on the door between the theatre and the bark-stage area. This has been done to assist in the smooth running of this year's Extrav and a dim view win be taken of the efforts of anyone who attempts to get back-stage without the necessary pass.



M. J. O'Brien, House Manager.
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The undermentioned list of needs for the new student building has been circulated by the Executive to all clubs. However, we have been asked to print the list for the benefit of club members and other students.



The closing date for suggestions is April 29. They should be given to the secretary before that date. Please note that at this point suggestions for moveable fittings and furnishings, decorations and layout etc. are not needed—these can be introduced later.



If possible, yet your suggestions out forward through your club secretary; if you aren't in any club, then send them in yourself.






The needs...




	1.
	Cafteria to seat a minimum of 200.


	2.
	Canteen to sell cigarettes, confectionery, drinks, matches, note-papers, badges, and anything else required. If necessary there can be a bookshop in this canteen, or run separately.


	3.
	Common common room to seat a minimum of 150. This room may be devided into two if needed, to avoid a barnlike feeling.


	4.
	Men's common room to seat a minimum of 100.


	5.
	Women's common room to seat a minimum of 75.


	6.
	Gym facilities based on the needs of the largest area for any one sport—say, basketball court, 100ft by 60ft



The facilities should allow for—Possible Phys. Ed. arrangements including Women's Gym Club.


Following sports clubs: Athletic, three basketball, boxing, cricket, defence rifles, soccer, harriers, two hockey, Rugby, swords, table tennis.


Provisions in basement for miniature rifle range 6yds by 30yds.


Small tepid pool in basement similar to that in Otago Medical School, 25yds by 15yds. Depth 3ft 6in. to 4ft. Temp. 70deg.


Storage space for equipment for above clubs, together with ski, tramping and tennis clubs.




	7.
	Showers, changing rooms, wash rooms, locker rooms.


	8.
	General storage facilities.


	9.
	Two rooms for meetings, of 20 capacity; one of 50 capacity.


	10.
	Two rooms for college publications, one twice as large as the other.


	11.
	Small kitchen facilities for after meeting suppers.


	12.
	Facilities for any medical scheme instituted.


	13.
	Sick bay.


	14.
	Photographic dark room.


	15.
	Sound proof room, for small recitals by glee clubs and music clubs, or outside artists; capacity 50 people.


	16.
	Theatre with raked floor with an auditoriym for 450 people. This should have—


	A projection box.

	A properly equipped stage.

	Adequate dressing room facilities

	Space for building drama and

	extrav. props.

	Space for stage of these.




	17.
	Association offices. This should be a suite of rooms, at least three; to comprise business office, typiste's office, executive meeting room, public phone boxes, building intercom, system.


	18.
	Large meeting facilities should be provided by use of gym for big functions, and by arranging common rooms so that they could open by theatre.


	19.
	Flat for caretaker and rooms for cleaners and their equipment.


	20.
	It is suggested that dancing facilities should be provided by gym and opening common rooms.


	21.
	Space for Association records.


	22.
	Provision for heating in basemen.t


	23.
	Letter racks are needed and these would have to be fitted into most suitable rooms.


	24.
	The possibility of provision for one or more billiard tables as well as permanent table tennis facilities for non-club members might well be considered.




Note: It is not intended that facilities should be given for a hall for anything from 1000 to 2000 people. This is a matter for the University authorities, and is beyond the scope of the student body.


Some of the above facilities will need to be combined into the same rooms.
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	Cafteria to seat a minimum of 200.


	2.
	Canteen to sell cigarettes, confectionery, drinks, matches, note-papers, badges, and anything else required. If necessary there can be a bookshop in this canteen, or run separately.


	3.
	Common common room to seat a minimum of 150. This room may be devided into two if needed, to avoid a barnlike feeling.


	4.
	Men's common room to seat a minimum of 100.


	5.
	Women's common room to seat a minimum of 75.


	6.
	Gym facilities based on the needs of the largest area for any one sport—say, basketball court, 100ft by 60ft



The facilities should allow for—Possible Phys. Ed. arrangements including Women's Gym Club.


Following sports clubs: Athletic, three basketball, boxing, cricket, defence rifles, soccer, harriers, two hockey, Rugby, swords, table tennis.


Provisions in basement for miniature rifle range 6yds by 30yds.


Small tepid pool in basement similar to that in Otago Medical School, 25yds by 15yds. Depth 3ft 6in. to 4ft. Temp. 70deg.


Storage space for equipment for above clubs, together with ski, tramping and tennis clubs.




	7.
	Showers, changing rooms, wash rooms, locker rooms.


	8.
	General storage facilities.


	9.
	Two rooms for meetings, of 20 capacity; one of 50 capacity.


	10.
	Two rooms for college publications, one twice as large as the other.


	11.
	Small kitchen facilities for after meeting suppers.


	12.
	Facilities for any medical scheme instituted.


	13.
	Sick bay.


	14.
	Photographic dark room.


	15.
	Sound proof room, for small recitals by glee clubs and music clubs, or outside artists; capacity 50 people.


	16.
	Theatre with raked floor with an auditoriym for 450 people. This should have—


	A projection box.

	A properly equipped stage.

	Adequate dressing room facilities

	Space for building drama and

	extrav. props.

	Space for stage of these.




	17.
	Association offices. This should be a suite of rooms, at least three; to comprise business office, typiste's office, executive meeting room, public phone boxes, building intercom, system.


	18.
	Large meeting facilities should be provided by use of gym for big functions, and by arranging common rooms so that they could open by theatre.


	19.
	Flat for caretaker and rooms for cleaners and their equipment.


	20.
	It is suggested that dancing facilities should be provided by gym and opening common rooms.


	21.
	Space for Association records.


	22.
	Provision for heating in basemen.t


	23.
	Letter racks are needed and these would have to be fitted into most suitable rooms.


	24.
	The possibility of provision for one or more billiard tables as well as permanent table tennis facilities for non-club members might well be considered.




Note: It is not intended that facilities should be given for a hall for anything from 1000 to 2000 people. This is a matter for the University authorities, and is beyond the scope of the student body.


Some of the above facilities will need to be combined into the same rooms.
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Women's Outdoor Basketball





Women's Outdoor Basketball




Interested types contact Juliet Hunt. The club is—from what we learn—in urgent need of new members. (We found this from the notice boards: otherwise we might have forgotten the club existed.)
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Youth for Peace





Youth for Peace




Last Saturday, at the invitation of the Wellington Council of the New Zealand Peace and Anti-Conscription Federation, a preliminary meeing was held to make preparations for organising a 
Youth Peace Congress in Wellington in June. The VUC Students' Association, the Socialist Club, and Wellington and Hutt Valley Progressive Youth Leagues were represented. Much enthusiasm for the idea and for the cause of world peace was shown by those present. A committee was set up consisting of Mr. Jack Gibson (chairman), Mr. Ian Haxton (secretary), Messrs. Lance Robinson, and Frank McWilliams.


Readers of "Salient" interested in opposing the current driving us towards a Third World War are reminded that the Very Rev. Hewlett Johnson, B.Sc, D.D., Dean of Canterbury (and graduate of Victoria University (Manchester), will address a Peace Rally in the Wellington Town Hall on Monday, May 1, at 8 p.m.
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[image: Maths And Physics Society (AGM) Thursday, April 20th. A3 .................... 8 p.ra. Films and supper. Everybody welcome.]




[image: For— Watches Jewellery Souvenirs And Repairs Sherwood And Sons 103 Willis Street (Next Duke Of Edinburgh Hotel)]




[image: Gas You Eat You Need Warmth Hot Showers Obtain— Gas Cooking Heating Hot Water Appliances From Wellington Gas Co. For All Gas Equipment]




[image: 1950 Photo Spike Competition Entries Close May 23Rd (After Term Vacation) At Exec Office. Eligibility Any Vuc Student May Enter Any Number Of Entries. Negative Must Have Been Exposed By The Entrant. Enlargements, Preferably Glossy Full Plate Or Larger, Or Prints Suitable For Enlargements And For Reproduction On Art Paper. Negatives Should Be Submitted With Every Print. Prizes. First. £1/1/- Second. 10/6 Third. 5/- Further Information From Club Secretary.]




[image: If It'S Sports Goods You'Ll Find Them At The Sports Depot (Witcombe & Caldwell Ltd.) Tel No. 42-662 45 Willis Street, Wellington "For All Good Sports Goods"]




[image: Salient Facts About Technical Books 1 When You Buy Technical Books Remember That We Specialise In Their Selection And Importation. We Don'T Stock Them Just As A Sideline. 2 When You Need Advice On Technical Books Remember That We Are Both Willing And Qualified To Help You. We Appreciate Your Problems. 3 When You Want Technical Books In A Hurry Remember That We Get Them From All Over The World As Quickly And As Cheaply As Possible. Our Hand-Picked (But Not Thumb-Marked) Stock Is Well Worth Inspecting. Technical Books Ltd. 11 Walter Street (Off Vivian Street) Phone 56-101, P.O. Box 318, Te Aro, Wellington Take 4, 6, 7 Or 11 Tram To Vivian Street. We'Re Next To Relax Building.]
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